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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, February 10, 2009.  Present were Duane Starr, Chairman, Henry Frey, Vice-Chairman, Douglas Thompson, Carol Griffin, Linda Keith, Edward Whalen and Alternates Marianne Clark and Elaine Primeau.  Mrs. Clark sat for the meeting.  David Cappello arrived at 7:35 pm but did not sit for the meeting.   Absent was Alternate David Freese.  Also present was Steven Kushner, Director of Planning and Community Development
Mr. Starr called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mrs. Griffin motioned for approval of the January 27, 2009, meeting minutes, as submitted.  
The motion, seconded by Mrs. Clark, received approval from Mesdames Griffin and Clark and Messrs. Starr, Frey, and Thompson.  Ms. Keith and Mr. Whalen abstained, as they were not present at the January 27 meeting but noted that they have read the minutes.  
INFORMAL DISCUSSION

Proposed Cell Tower - St. Matthews Church - 224 Lovely Street

Present was Town Attorney Lana Glovach, Murtha Cullina LLP

Ms. Glovach provided an overview of the process and explained that the Connecticut Siting Council, in accordance with the State Statutes, has exclusive jurisdiction over the construction 
of new cell towers but before an application is filed the applicant is required to consult with the Town to share technical data.  The Town has the ability to hold a public hearing before the application is filed.  When the public hearing is concluded, the Town is requested to issue recommendations to the applicant.  Once an application is filed, a copy of the application is served on a number of people and/or entities (i.e., the Town, the abutters).  In addition, there is 
a public notice requirement that is to be published in the newspaper.  Ms. Glovach noted that within the last couple of years the legislature enacted a public act which provides the Town another opportunity to have early feedback on the application.  Within 30 days of the application filing, the Town has the ability to provide to the Siting Council its recommendations with respect to location preferences or other siting criteria.  Ms. Glovach noted that she believes that the 

30-day window deadline is currently February 17 but after a request by Murtha Cullina to the Siting Council for an extension that deadline has been extended to several days after the Town Council’s March 5 meeting.  Ms. Glovach commented that the applicant has no objection to this extension.  The Siting Council has already determined that the application is complete and complies with the Statutes and Regulations.  The next step is for the Siting Council to issue a proposed schedule but this has not yet occurred for this application.  Ms. Glovach explained that the schedule will have timelines and deadlines for a variety of items such as the filing of pre-hearing questions and a timeline for responses to those questions.  The Siting Council generally holds a pre-hearing conference which allows the Siting Council to explain the entire process to the public.  Ms. Glovach commented that the Siting Council prefers to receive all pre-hearing testimony in writing.  Anyone who has filed pre-hearing testimony will be sworn in at the hearing and asked, in a summary fashion, to adopt their testimony.  Ms. Glovach noted that there will also be a cross examination process; everyone will have access to the pre-hearing testimony before the actual public hearing commences.  A deadline will also be issued in connection with persons who wish to become parties or interveners to allow participation in the process (i.e., file petitions with the Siting Council).  Ms. Glovach explained that the date set for the public hearing will be setup such that at approximately 2 pm to 3 pm a site visit will occur and, possibly, other sites will also be visited.  The public hearing will begin after the site visit (i.e., at 3 pm after the site visit).  At the hearing, the applicant’s witnesses will give their testimony first (adopt their written testimony) and then the parties/interveners will be allowed to cross examine.  A dinner break will occur for a couple of hours and the hearing will resume in the evening, generally around 7 pm.  At this time, statements/comments from public officials, as well as the general public, will be heard.  Ms. Glovach clarified that at this point, the “general public” refers to anyone who hasn’t already filed a party or intervener status.  The Siting Council generally tries to conclude the public hearing in one day and often times this is accomplished but not always.  Ms. Glovach noted that the evening session of the public hearing may last from 7 pm to 10 pm but if a continuation is needed, a date will be set and, generally, that public hearing continuation takes place at the Siting Council’s offices in New Britain.  
Ms. Glovach explained that after the public hearing is concluded, further comments can be submitted for up to 30 days.  After this 30-day period, the Siting Council will deliberate and ultimately reach a decision, which will be in the form of proposed findings and facts to the extent of applicable conclusions of the law.  Under the Administrative Procedures Act, parties and interveners will have an opportunity to respond to the proposed findings and facts.  The Siting Council will make a final decision and it will be published.  Ms. Glovach concluded by noting that any appeal to this decision is made to the Superior Court.  
Mr. Starr commented that the Planning and Zoning Commission has been asked to give their written recommendations to the Town Council.  The Town Council will speak, on behalf of the Town, and provide recommendations to the Siting Council.  Tonight’s meeting provides a forum for resident input, as well.  Mr. Starr noted that the intent is to incorporate all the input and comments into the recommendations to the Town Council.     
Mr. Kushner noted that he attended a meeting today at St. Matthews Church with Richard Hines (member of St. Matthews Church/also serves on church Building Committee), an assistant pastor, and two representatives from AT&T (one representative is the site selector for AT&T and one representative is a consultant/RF engineer).  Mr. Kushner reported that the Town has received several letters from homeowners and the Commission is aware of many of the concerns.  

Mr. Kushner noted that AT&T has decided not to attend tonight’s meeting.  Mr. Kushner reported on the discussion at today’s meeting.  AT&T has indicated that they are willing to substitute a more appropriate fence for the proposed chain-link fence (i.e., a quality, high-end wood fence).  AT&T also indicated that a generator is not proposed and won’t be used; a battery backup will be used.  There are different materials that can be used for the tower construction including wood laminate beam and steel monopole.  Mr. Kushner noted that AT&T has used towers constructed of wood laminate beam and would consider using this material for the subject site.  AT&T pointed out that a steel monopole design allows all the cables to be fed down through the center of the tower.  A wood beam structure requires the cables to be run down the side of the pole; there are 8 to 12 large cables that need to be tied to the pole with a series of steel bands.  Mr. Kushner noted that there was discussion about a steel pole and the color; AT&T prefers a galvanized steel pole and, currently, the church is agreed to that.  A steel pole will eventually turn grayish in color and blend in with the environment.  AT&T’s engineer noted that it could take a couple of years for the pole to turn color but spraying it with vinegar could speed up the process.  Another alternative would be to use a painted steel pole; AT&T is willing to paint it any color that is agreed upon.  Mr. Kushner explained that a flagpole design was also discussed but the church has indicated their preference to not have a flag, as they don’t want to have to light it.  Mr. Kushner noted that a flagpole design could be utilized where there is no flag.  The Town has shown an interest in utilizing the very top of the tower for two emergency communication antennas.  Mr. Kushner noted that it is his understanding that these types of emergency antennas cannot be accommodated atop a flagpole design.  The proposed tower is 100 feet high and two additional tenants are proposed; AT&T would like their antennas at the top (99 feet) and a future carrier could be added at 89 feet and a third carrier could potentially be located at 79 feet.  Mr. Kushner noted that he questioned whether AT&T could consider accommodating just their needs and construct a tower at 79 feet, as that appears to be the minimum elevation needed.  AT&T indicated that they have studied this issue and they believe that 100 feet may be necessary to cover the area that they’re after but they also acknowledged that they don’t always get everything they want and they may be able to accept 80 or 90 feet with a lesser signal strength.  Mr. Kushner noted that AT&T indicated that the Siting Council always promotes “co-location”, as the Siting Council is trying to minimize the number of new installations and therefore would most likely request a 100-foot tower to allow multiple users.  Mr. Kushner commented that he doesn’t know whether the Siting Council would make an exception to their normal protocol given the concerns of the neighborhood.  
Mr. Kushner continued and noted that enclosing the antennas inside the existing church steeple was also discussed (stealth installation).  The RF engineer reviewed the construction of the existing steeple and determined that it could not be retrofitted to accommodate the proposed antennas, as the steeple is only 60 feet high and the top is very narrow.  An area 24 inches wide (found at 38 feet in elevation) is needed to house the antennas.  Reconstructing the steeple was also discussed and Mr. Kushner noted that the church members are not in favor of that scenario.  Mr. Kushner further explained that the steeple is constructed such that the base extends through the sanctuary and is located next to the pipe organ; it would be very complicated to remove and reconstruct this structure.  The idea of a second steeple was discussed and there are a number of reasons why this could not be accomplished.  Mr. Kushner explained that AT&T’s engineer will be studying this issue and most likely will present more information as part of the application to the Siting Council.  If a separate steeple were to be constructed it would need to be 100 feet high, which would be very expensive; neither AT&T nor the church are in favor of pursuing this scenario.  Mr. Kushner clarified that this option could be requested to be more thoroughly investigated.  
Mr. Kushner summarized by noting that the fence and the addition of landscaping around the fence don’t appear to be an issue.  AT&T has indicated that they are willing to paint the pole any color, if an agreement can be reached, and they are also willing to construct a more compact antenna installation (an alternate design).  The application calls for a bundle of antennas that are offset 5 feet around the radius of the pole (a span of 10 feet).  This design also requires the installation of an ice shield that would be located lower on the tower; an ice shield connects the pole to the equipment shed.  AT&T has indicated that, although it is not their first choice, they would be willing to construct this alternate design as they have utilized it in numerous locations.  Mr. Kushner pointed out that the Sprint tower at the Avon Landfill utilizes this compact design; the antennas are mounted almost flush with the pole and the ice shield was eliminated.  
Mr. Kushner noted that AT&T indicated that they have, at other sites in the past, hired a landscape architect to study possible impacts of neighboring properties.  Mr. Kushner commented that possibly a request of this kind could be included in the Commission’s recommendations to the Siting Council.       
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Kushner noted that he believes that AT&T would consider moving the proposed tower to the rear of the site but the church is not interested mostly because they plan to someday expand the building to the rear of the site.  In addition, there is a septic system located to the rear of the church.
In response to questions from an unidentified audience member, Mr. Kushner explained that the size of the fenced area remains unchanged; the application calls for 49 feet by 49 feet.  
Mr. Kushner noted that he doesn’t know if the size of the fenced area would change if the design of the tower changed (i.e., flagpole design).  Mr. Kushner noted that he believes that the fenced area needs to be large enough to accommodate AT&T’s equipment cabinet, as well as cabinets for two possible additional users.  Mr. Kushner commented that he had hoped that AT&T would be present tonight to answer questions and added that the information he has provided tonight is the full extent of his knowledge about this project   
Robert Polans, 63 Bridgewater Drive, noted that he and his neighbors have not been informed about this project.  He commented that he does not want to see this tower from his house, which is located right behind the church.  The photos that were shown to the Commission were taken in the summer.  Mr. Polans noted that he moved to Avon so he would not have to look at cell towers.  He noted that there is a large wildlife corridor behind his house that may be disturbed if a tower is constructed in the area.  The proposed tower is revenue for the church; the tower should be placed on public property.  The Superintendent supports the proposal, as coverage is needed in the area for the schools but there are a lot of other carriers available.  Many properties in the area will be devalued by the proposed tower installation.  Mr. Polans noted that if the tower is installed, he will fight the Town to lower property taxes in Bridgewater by 10% to 30% based on the view.  He noted that he can see the church steeple at night from his house and a tower would obstruct the view.  AT&T should find an alternate site, a commercial site, as no one wants a tower near their home.  
Mr. Starr stated that homeowners have the option to write letters directly to the CT Siting Council as part of the public hearing process.  

Mark McMahon noted that his parents live on Greenwood Drive.  Mr. McMahon submitted “google” pictures of the church site and noted that there is a park nearby that is 660 feet in elevation.  He noted that the higher an antenna is the better the reception.  He also submitted reports concerning electromagnetic fields, as well as various other documents, and suggested that more testing is needed to see how radiation from towers will affect the human body; the affects may not be the same for everyone.  In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. McMahon noted that the reports he submitted are published documents and are not classified.  He commented that towers are constantly emitting EMF’s and RF’s and noted that they should not be located near the general population.  He suggested that very high areas be considered for tower installations, as that would offer coverage to larger areas.  He noted that while driving in the vicinity of the intersection of Country Club Road and West Avon Road some signal is available.  He suggested that individuals use landline phones in their yards.  If people are driving down Lovely Street or thereabouts, they should not be talking on a cell phone anyway.     

Mark Toomey, 9 Greenwood Drive, commented that he received public notification of the proposed tower two days before Christmas and added that he doesn’t feel this was the best way to notify the neighbors.  He informed his neighbors of the proposal and noted his concern for the lack of public knowledge on this subject.  Mr. Toomey questioned why more people were not notified if there is such a big demand for coverage in this area.  The subject neighborhood is nice and the church is very close.  The church does not appear to be concerned with the neighbors and the fact that many neighborhood children play on the church grounds.  Mr. Toomey noted that the proposed tower will be 100 yards from his front door; he is very upset and disappointed with the church’s position and noted that he would have moved if he had known.  He reiterated his displeasure with the notification process and he is upset with the Town.  He explained that he notified as many people as he could through the use of flyers.  He commented that he feels the proposal is all about greed on the church’s part; it’s all about money.  Mr. Toomey noted that his house is connected to public sewer and the church could do the same.  The septic system in the rear could be removed and consideration could be given to installing the tower to the rear of the church.  He reiterated his dissatisfaction about the church’s lack of concern for the surrounding neighbors.      
Peter Wiese, 240 Lovely Street, submitted several pages of correspondence, which are portions of the application that AT&T filed with the CT Siting Council.  Also included was a letter he received from Cuddy & Feder LLP dated December 23, 2008, which was the first notification received about the proposed tower.  Mr. Wiese noted that he was not included in the planning process for the tower and that he has tried to reason with the church with regard to alternatives (i.e., flagpole design, tower location).  The church is not willing to change the proposed tower location.  He noted that he has had conversations with the church pastor, Richard Hines (church member), and Kevin Dey, of AT&T.  Mr. Wiese noted that he met with Kevin Day who also indicated that the tower location would not be changed, as AT&T has spent a lot of money on engineering costs for this site.  Mr. Wiese commented that the meeting minutes that were submitted with the application to AT&T were not a complete set of the Commission’s meeting minutes from their November 18 meeting.  He noted that he attended the Town Council’s meeting last week and the church and AT&T were not present but they should have been.  He commented that he feels they should be present tonight to answer questions.  Mr. Wiese noted that it is his understanding from reading the application that AT&T has identified a public need in this area which covers approximately 1 square mile along Lovely Street.  The church is located in an R30 residential area and the parcel is largely developed; the church parcel is used by children in the area.  Many people in the area use the church for different functions and if there was a tower failure it would pose a safety threat to the residents in the vicinity.  The proposal is for a tower 100 feet in height with 6 panel antennas; the Town proposes to install 2 or 3 antennas of their own.  He noted that he believes that the existing steeple is approximately 70 feet high; the proposed tower with antennas will be 40 to 60 feet higher than the trees in the area.  Mr. Wiese noted that the church property used to belong to his family and there are many old trees in the area (possibly 75 years old) that may die and new trees couldn’t grow fast enough to hide the proposed tower.  The size of the proposed tower, in relation to the existing church steeple, is immense.  The on-ground design proposes a 50-foot by 50-foot area with an 8-foot fence and a 12-foot by 20-foot equipment shelter.  A 30-foot gravel road off the south side of the property is also proposed and will be used by maintenance vehicles.  Heating, air conditioning, and ventilation equipment will be used and generators may be used by additional carriers added in the future.  This kind of equipment poses a danger to children and there would be an increase in noise and vehicle traffic resulting in an overall negative impact to the neighborhood.  
Mr. Wiese pointed out that the tower will be visible for miles from many different areas of Town and will have a significant visual impact that will affect the scenic environment and may create public health and safety issues.  He noted that the proposed tower and related equipment will have a significant negative impact on his property value and the neighborhood; there are no other towers in Town that have such an overwhelming presence in a residential area.  The proposed tower is more appropriate for an industrial or commercial zone and does not conform to the intent of the R30 zone.  Mr. Wiese commented that he doesn’t feel the Visibility Study (i.e., leaf-on conditions and leaf-off conditions) is accurate, as he has walked the area and he knows where the tower will be visible and where it won’t be visible; it will be visible from a significant number of different locations.  Mr. Wiese commented that the cumulative significant adverse effects presented by this proposal warrant recommendations by the Planning and Zoning Commission to the Town Council that the application is not appropriate and alternatives should be considered.  Mr. Wiese addressed alternatives for consideration.  He suggested that a steeple could be constructed that could hold this equipment and also be aesthetically pleasing.  The tower could be located to the rear of the church, as the septic system has been removed and the church utilizes public sewer.  Mr. Wiese commented that he feels that the Planning and Zoning Commission should tell the Town Council to urge both AT&T and the church to come up with a steeple design that is acceptable to the neighborhood.    The current proposal is unacceptable; the tower does not need to be 100 feet high.  The tower could be 75 feet high with two carriers.  
Mr. Wiese noted that he has talked with the church and AT&T about a steeple design and/or a flagpole design and they say no to both.  He questioned why both AT&T and the church would be resistant to accommodating the obvious needs of the neighborhood.  He further noted that money appears to be the main objective for the tower placement, as the church would engage in a long-term lease with AT&T.  Mr. Wiese pointed out several towers in the surrounding area that are referenced in the subject application: 1) a 125-foot flagpole design located at Simsbury Commons - the compound and pole are smaller than the subject proposal; it is located in a commercial area; and it is more aesthetically pleasing; 2)  a 102-foot painted monopole tower located at 82 Lovely Street (telephone company in Farmington) - all the on-ground equipment is located within the building and the antennas are surface mounted; it is much less visible than the subject proposal.  3) a 100-foot wood tower located at 277 Huckleberry Hill Road (Avon Town Landfill); 4) a 156-foot flagpole design tower located at the Farmington Sewer Plant - it’s not a residential area; 5) two steeple design towers located at 2 School Street and 61 Main Street in Farmington (both churches) - nothing is visible to the neighborhood; 6) an 80-foot tower with surface mounted antennas located at the Simsbury firehouse at 345 Bushy Hill Road - much less visible than the subject proposal.  Mr. Wiese noted that the subject tower, if constructed as proposed, will look like the tower located at 14 Canton Springs Road (fire department); the site is a mess and the tower can be seen for miles.  Mr. Wiese concluded by urging the Commission to visit the site and reiterated that the proposal is inappropriate for the church site and the neighborhood.  He asked that his remarks be considered and that the appropriate remarks be made to the Town Council.  Mr. Wiese commented that he understands that the Siting Council’s public hearing is scheduled for March 31 and the Town Council would like to have the Commission’s comments for their March 5 meeting.  Mr. Wiese commented that if the Town wishes to protect its citizens, the Town must become a party to the proceedings and participate fully in the Siting Council’s public hearing.    
Juan Fernandez, 246 Lovely Street, commented that he will see the top of the proposed tower from his property.  He questioned whether the proposed tower is really necessary to increase reception.  If it is merely assumed that increased reception is needed, then some proof should be provided.  He suggested that temporary tower sites be installed in various locations to see where coverage is really needed.  It is possible that there is another location that would be less intrusive.  If the technology changes and the tower is installed as proposed and becomes useless in time, there are no provisions to eliminate the tower; this issue should be addressed.  If the Roaring Brook School was not considered an appropriate location because of the children, the church also has children.  
If the Town intends to install antennas on the top of the proposed tower for emergency communications, the Town, as a courtesy, should consult with the residents in the area and recognize that this will make a bad situation worse, as it will increase the height by another 20 feet.       
Lori Kachmar, 99 Bridgewater Drive, noted that she found out about the proposed tower 2 weeks ago.  She commented that she has read the Siting Council’s application online and added that the Bridgewater residents were not notified of this proposal, as represented in the November 18 meeting minutes.  The November 18 minutes state that the residents were notified and no one voiced any concerns to Mr. Hines.  Ms. Kachmar noted that there is a picture of the proposed tower in the application that was taken from her front yard.   She noted that she received three pages of covenants when she moved in to her house; the covenants are quite restrictive.  She noted her anger at having to look at the tower from her deck; she also reiterated her anger that she wasn’t notified about it.  Ms. Kachmar noted her concern that one tower may bring more in the future.  She noted the revenue potential for the church but added that many of the church members are not Avon residents.  She noted that there are health concerns that have not been addressed.  The neighbors will have to worry about decreased property values while at the same time will have to pay higher property taxes.  She noted that the neighbors deserve the Town’s protection which is the responsibility of both the Town Manager and Planning and Zoning.  
Ms. Kachmar questioned what gives the church the right to this special exception in a residential area.  She questioned why the church gets to tell the Town what they want to do but no one is allowed to fight the cell tower.  The proposed tower will set a precedent and currently there is no policy in Town for wireless service.  The Town Manager and the Superintendent of Schools sent letters giving their blessing in July.  Ms. Kachmar noted that the neighbors were not given an opportunity to make comments until 2 weeks ago.  
Mr. Starr explained that the Siting Council has the authority with regard to new towers proposals; the power lies with the State, not the Town.    

In response to Ms. Kachmar’s comments, Mr. Kushner explained that the church has no special powers, no more than any other private property owner in Town.  Both the church and the residents of Avon are governed by the law, which says that the CT Siting Council has complete jurisdiction over the siting of new telecommunications towers. This law was not a well established fact until approximately 8 years ago; the Telecommunications Act was passed in 1996.  Mr. Kushner noted that many towns in Connecticut, as well as towns in other states, did not want to turn this control over to the State.  The Town of Avon has many rules and regulations in place which make it a desirable place to live.  Mr. Kushner further explained that towns still have control over telecommunications facilities that are installed on existing structures/towers.  If the proposed telecommunication facility were placed inside the church steeple, it would be under the jurisdiction of the Planning and Zoning Commission.  This Commission issued a special permit for the flagpole/tower that is located on the roof of Avon Marketplace.  In addition, the Commission has granted approval for numerous antenna carriers that have been installed on existing towers owned by the Avon Water Company.  Mr. Kushner noted that the Town does have the ability to submit comments to the Siting Council and, according to information from the Town Attorney, the Siting Council does pay attention to comments from both Planning and Zoning and the Town Council.  Mr. Kushner clarified that the public hearing process and the notice requirements are under the control of the Siting Council.            
Mr. McMahon submitted to the Commission titles of documents that he wasn’t able to download from the internet; the documents contain information relative to electromagnetic fields.  He noted that the proposed tower will be a lot higher than the existing trees in the area.  He noted that he is bound by an Engineering Code of Ethics to inform his employer and the Council of ASME as to the potential dangers of certain proposals (i.e., health hazards from EMF exposure); the general public should also be notified.     
Mr. Starr commented that a response will be submitted to the Town Council.  He added that it would not be the Commission’s preference to have a tower located in a residential zone.  A commercial zone would be preferred, although that may not be an alternative in this instance.   Mr. Starr questioned whether alternate sites on the ridgeline (west of Lovely Street) were investigated and whether the Found Land would provide adequate coverage.  There are concerns relative to EMF frequencies in residential zones and this issue should be addressed.  He noted that there is more than likely a difference of opinion between the professionals and the public in connection with health issues.  Mr. Starr commented that if a tower is to be constructed on the church site it should be moved to the north, which would allow some of the existing trees to remain and also push the tower away from the nearby houses.  He noted that stealth techniques should be considered (i.e., steeple or flagpole design, mono pole in earth tone).  Ideally, the tower should be no more than 80 feet in height and house only AT&T antennas with a close mount.
Mrs. Griffin commented that she feels that the existing church steeple is the most appropriate design and would fit in the best with the neighborhood.  
Mr. Starr agreed that if the tower has to be located on the church site, the first choice should be some type of steeple design.  

Mrs. Clark noted her agreement with Mrs. Griffin and added that she doesn’t feel that there should be a tower in this area, as there are too many homes nearby.

Ms. Keith commented that she believes that there are options for towers.  The size of towers could be reduced and the towers could be made more compatible by installing more; the antennas could be installed on angles.  Ms. Keith noted that this scenario has been done in Litchfield CT and in Vermont.  A 100-foot tower is more visible and impacts everybody.  
Ms. Keith pointed out that she understands that there is a lack of coverage in the area, which is necessary for emergency vehicles.  Possibly a modified two-tower angle could be considered, which would be more appropriate to cover the area.   Possibly a shorter tower could be installed at The Found Land as well as a steeple at the church and another tower nearby; this would cover the area.  She noted that she doesn’t like the way the proposed tower looks.  
Mr. Frey commented that he feels the proposed tower does not belong where it is being proposed; it is not appropriate for the area.  Eventually generators will be added as carriers are added to the tower.  Mr. Frey commented that he feels the Town should tell AT&T what the tower should look like, if they find an appropriate site.  If the proposed tower is too harmful to be located near the Roaring Brook School it is also too harmful to be located on the church site.  If the tower is for public need, it should be located on either commercial or public property.  
Mr. Frey noted that he agrees with all the comments from the public.  He added that the Commission did not find out about the proposed tower until their November 18 meeting.    
He commented that he doesn’t think it is right that the Town’s Officials had input about this tower without the Commission’s knowledge.  Mr. Frey noted that it is his opinion that the proposed tower belongs either on the Roaring School property or on the Found Land.  Mr. Frey noted that if the proposed 100-foot tower fell it would land on the church or the house next door.
Mr. Starr noted that the application did not contain a complete version of the Commission’s meeting minutes from the November 18, 2008, meeting.  

Ms. Keith noted that she doesn’t feel it is the Commission’s charge to inform the public about these kinds of issues.  

Mrs. Clark noted her concerns about EMF’s, as not enough information is available; a tower should not be located anywhere near a church or a school where there are children.  There are homes very close by and, aesthetically, the tower doesn’t belong there. 
Mr. Kushner explained that there are government standards (also referenced in Avon’s Zoning Regulations) in place with regard to electromagnetic fields (EMF).  AT&T’s application states that, in a worst case scenario, standing at the bottom of the tower with 3 carriers in place there would be about 13% of the allowable standard.  There has been public debate over whether the standards are correct or not and whether the science is advanced enough to know the true impacts.  Mr. Kushner noted that there are some who would argue that the amount of time that some individuals spend holding a cell phone next to their brain could be more damaging than living 300 feet away from a tower that is generating 13% of the standard.  Mr. Kushner noted that it is his understanding that the government’s standards are widely recognized and accepted by most health experts.  The standards would not be exceeded whether the tower is located at the church or at Roaring Brook School.  The issue relates to public perception; the church is privately owned and not a public facility.  Mr. Kushner reiterated that the Zoning Regulations contain standards and routine monitoring is performed on other radio installations in Town.  For example, the Town still receives reports showing compliance with the Town’s Regulations in connection with the Astroline tower located on Deercliff Road.  
Mr. Starr commented that if it is felt that the tower should not be located in a residential or school zone, open space on the ridgeline (either Town-owned or Avon Land Trust areas) should be investigated to provide more separating distance.

Mrs. Griffin commented that, in general, commercial land should also be investigated for this type of use.  

Mr. Kushner commented that the Commission can make recommendations but noted that it is his understanding that Kevin Dey, of AT&T, received a map from his radio engineer that outlined a specific geographic area.  In order to alleviate the coverage problems in the subject area (the valley), a tower would have to be placed somewhere within the limits of this geographic area.  
Ms. Keith commented that she remembers the map being displayed at the Commission’s November 18 meeting and the ridgeline was not included in the mapped area.  She noted her agreement with Mr. Frey that the proposed tower is inappropriate for the subject area.  There are alternative methods for tower height that would be less offensive to everyone.  Ms. Keith noted that she doesn’t get reception at her house; the area in question is 1 square mile.  
Mr. Polans commented that 85% coverage from the ridgeline would be better than no coverage at all.
Mr. Kushner noted his agreement that some coverage is better than none but also noted that no one present at this meeting is a radio expert and, unfortunately, AT&T is also not present.  
Mr. Kushner explained that from the Siting Council’s perspective this process has just begun, as the public hearing is just starting.  The Town has been told that they have the ability to influence the process with comments/recommendations but there is no way to predict what the outcome will be.  
Ms. Keith noted that coverage for emergency vehicles must be considered.  
Mr. Starr noted that if the Siting Council moves forward with this proposal the Town will need a fallback position to request further consideration of possibilities such as shorter towers, smaller scale stealth techniques, no barbed wire fencing, and additional landscaping.    
Mr. Thompson agreed that multiple shorter towers would be a good initial fallback option. 

In response to Ms. Kachmar’s comments, Mr. Starr explained that the letters of support sent to the Siting Council from the Town Manager and the Superintendent of Schools addressed the need for coverage in the area for emergency vehicle communications (i.e., schools, private homes, etc.).    
Mr. Starr continued by noting that fencing should be of an adequate height to conceal any structures associated with the facility.  A landscape architect should be consulted to determine if additional trees would provide a visual barrier.  Mr. Starr clarified that the Commission will send a letter of recommendation to the Town Council who are the official spokespersons for communications from the Town to the Siting Council.  Mr. Starr explained that this is the first time the Town has been through this process.  
In response to comments from the audience about public participation, Mr. Starr announced that the next Town Council meeting is March 5 and the Siting Council’s public hearing is scheduled for March 31.  
In response to questions from the audience, Ms. Keith commented that in order to save time, neighborhoods could prepare one well written letter summarizing the neighborhood’s concerns and have multiple residents sign it.  
Mr. Kushner commented that another location could be recommended to the Siting Council but in the event that the subject location is ultimately chosen, he suggested that it may be a good idea to request that the Siting Council setup a meeting/mediation that would include all interested parties to reach a greater consensus. 
In response to Mr. Kushner’s comment, Ms. Glovach commented that she doesn’t know if the Siting Council has ever engaged in mediation or a settlement conference but she could inquire.
In response to Mr. Wiese’s question, Mr. Kushner noted that he is willing to organize a meeting between all the parties to discuss a negotiation. Mr. Kushner noted that the church has indicated that if AT&T was willing to participate in a mediation that they would also be willing to participate.  Mr. Kushner noted that the application before the Siting Council belongs to AT&T.        

Mr. Wiese questioned whether the Siting Council’s hearing scheduled for March 31 could be postponed.

Mr. Starr commented that a hearing postponement could possibly be accomplished by the Commission recommending that site surveys be done on the ridgeline to determine what type of coverage could be provided.    
Mrs. Griffin commented that she feels it is unfair that the Planning and Zoning Commission is being asked to provide recommendations to the Siting Council when no representatives from either AT&T or the church are present to provide information and or answer questions the Commission may have on this subject.  Mrs. Griffin added that she feels the presentation at the Commission’s November 18 meeting was incomplete and that some of the information was misrepresented.    
Mr. Starr commented that he feels that both AT&T and the church take the position that they were present at the Commission’s November 18 meeting.  Unfortunately, the November 18 meeting was the first time the Commission knew anything about the application and the process.  
Mrs. Primeau noted her agreement with Mrs. Griffin.  She commented that at the November 18 meeting she questioned the consideration of different sites because she didn’t like the proposed site.  The report only listed 5 sites but 8 sites were actually considered.  Mrs. Primeau commented that she doesn’t feel AT&T was forthcoming when she asked questions at the November 18 meeting.  She noted, for the record, that she feels that it is the ethical responsibility of all Town Officials to notify the Planning and Zoning Commission before they write letters of support for issues that will end up in front of the Commission.   

Mr. Frey commented that reasons will have to be given to the Town Council as to why the tower is not appropriate for the subject site and noted the following reasons:  1) the size of the site; 
2) residential zone; and 3) adverse affect on real estate.

Mr. Whalen noted that the proposed tower is unsightly.  
Mr. Starr pointed out that he would like to include in the Commission’s recommendations the possible health hazards associated with electromagnetic frequencies (EMF) because this issue is still controversial.  Mr. Starr noted that the reports submitted could be referenced by date and title.  He reiterated that other sites should be studied.
Mrs. Clark reiterated that AT&T did not notify the neighbors and present all the facts.
Mr. Starr noted that AT&T followed the letter of the law but it would be better if the notice provisions required the abutters to be notified before any presentation is made to the Town.  
Mr. McMahon noted that after some research on new tower proposals across the country, it appears that, in general, there is very little notice provided anywhere.

Mr. Starr commented that every state probably has different requirements.       

Mr. Kushner explained that the notice that is provided is in advance of the Siting Council’s public hearing process; they are following a process and the State requires a public hearing and written notice.  He agreed that it would have been advantageous if their notice process was better coordinated.  Mr. Starr added that better notice practices would allow for a smoother application process for the Siting Council as well.  Mr. Kushner added that the Commission’s recommend-ations will be forwarded to the Town Council for their review.   

In response to Mr. Toomey’s question, Mr. Starr reiterated that the Commission has never dealt with the Sting Council before and added that he doesn’t know whether it would be more advantageous to file a party status or send individual letters of opposition.  
In response to Ms. Kachmar’s question about alternate sites listed in the application, 
Mr. Starr explained that almost all the alternative sites listed in the application have many characteristics in common with the church site; most of the alternative sites are located along Lovely Street and are all surrounded by residential properties.  Mr. Starr explained that that is why the Commission is suggesting that the ridgeline be investigated.  Mr. Kushner further explained that he was questioned by the applicant in connection with possible alternative sites.  Mr. Kushner noted that he informed the applicant that, in his informal opinion, the Vibert property (335 Lovely Street) was probably not a feasible site, as it is located next to Northgate which is a single-family residential community and has all the same issues just discussed.  
Mrs. Griffin questioned whether the church would have to file a modified site plan in order to construct the tower on their property, as the church is a special exception use in a residential zone.  Mr. Kushner commented that he believes that the Siting Council controls the entire project but if it turns out that the steeple is an option then the Commission would have some control.   Mr. Thompson pointed out that if a separate steeple was constructed to house the tower the Commission, most likely, would not have any control.  Mr. Kushner concurred.
In response to Mr. Wiese’s question, Mr. Starr commented that, for example, if a shorter tower was constructed on this site which would permit only one user, it would seem reasonable that the buildings associated with the facility could be smaller.  Mr. Starr added that he believes AT&T is looking for multiple users on one tower.  Mr. Wiese requested that the Commission recommend that the Town obtain a party status to the Siting Council proceedings.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Kushner explained that it is his understanding that the Town Council is going to review the Commission’s recommendations and make a decision at their next meeting as to whether the Town will pursue a party status.  Mr. Starr noted that the Commission can make a recommendation to the Town Council that they believe the Town should pursue a party status.  
Mr. Cappello noted that it is his understanding that the fire and police communication radios work fine in this area and questioned whether the issue is just cell phone coverage.   
Mr. Schenck explained that cell phone coverage is needed in the area for emergency purposes for ambulance, police, and fire as well as for the Roaring Brook School, as they have a desire for cell phone coverage for emergency purposes.  
In response to comments from the audience, Mr. Starr noted that he believes that this is the first freestanding tower/pole application that has come before the Town.  There may be existing towers (radio towers) in Town but they have existed for many years.  There have also been many new antennas added to existing towers.
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Starr referenced the Plan of Conservation and Development and noted that there is a site on Lovely Street that the Town covets but does not own.  Mr. Cappello commented that he feels that the Commission’s position should be that anything related to the tower installation that could fit inside the existing steeple (or a new steeple) at the St. Matthews Church would be permitted.  

Mrs. Griffin noted that a tower being installed inside a steeple does not relieve the concern of the electromagnetic field radiation.      
Mr. Starr concluded by stating that a letter of recommendation will be forwarded to the Town Council.  

OTHER BUSINESS
Ensign Bickford Easement Conveyance

· Two easements located on Parcel 2210016 


(West Main Street, Ensign Drive, and Woodford Avenue) 

· Conveyance of .400 acres (17,433 sq ft) on Ensign Drive

Mr. Kushner reported that the Town has hired a landscape architect, BL Companies, to design a streetscape improvement project; a $300,000 STEAP Grant will be utilized.  The design will include 1,000 feet on either side of the intersection of Route 10 and Route 44.  Construction is expected to start sometime this spring/summer and will begin at the Town Green area; the existing sidewalks will be replaced and decorative street lamps will be added.  Mr. Kushner noted that Ensign Bickford will convey to the Town two easement areas for the purposes of sidewalk construction.  In addition, Ensign Bickford will deed to the Town a .4 acre parcel located on the Marriott Hotel site for the construction of a small public park.  The public hearing for these conveyances is expected to take place at the Town Council’s April meeting.
Request for Conveyance to Town - 22 Foxcroft Run
Mr. Kushner reported that the Town Attorney is in the process of preparing the conveyance documents, as the owners of 22 Foxcroft Run are willing to turn it over to the Town.  This item will be listed for public hearing on an upcoming Town Council agenda.
Ongoing Litigation 

· Jackson, Inc. (99 Lovely Street)

· Mary Markow  (70 Talcott Notch Road)

Mr. Kushner reported that these items will be discussed at the Commission’s next meeting scheduled for March 10.

Connecticut Federation of Planning and Zoning Agencies - Length of Service Awards

No commissioners currently qualify for either a 25-year lifetime award or a 12-year service award but several members indicated their interest to attend this annual conference scheduled for March 19.  

Wind Turbine Regulations - Public Hearing scheduled for March 10
Mr. Kushner reported that a draft of the proposed wind turbine regulations has been forwarded to CRCOG and the public hearing will be scheduled for March 10.
Adopt Codified Version of Zoning, Subdivision, and Aquifer Protection Regulations

     - Public hearing scheduled for March 10
Mr. Kushner reported that the Town contracted with Municipal Code Corporation (Municode) and adopted a codified version of all the Town’s Ordinances and Regulations.  Upon the recommendation of the Town Attorney, a public hearing will be scheduled for the March 10 meeting so the Commission can formally adopt Municode’s codified version of the Zoning, Subdivision, and Aquifer Protection Regulations.  
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:20 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon will hold a Public Hearing on Tuesday, March 10, 2009, at 7:30 P. M. at the Avon Town Hall, on the following:

App. #4411 -   
Forty Four Associates, owner, Russell Speeders Car Wash applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(2) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit low-profile detached sign, 265 West Main Street, Parcel 4540265, in a CR  Zone

App. #4414 - 
West Avon LLC, owner, Pizzeria Signore dba Pizzeria DaVinci, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.B.3.a.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class I restaurant, 427 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520427, in an NB Zone

App. #4415 -
Twenty Four East Main Street LLC, owner, Drumm & Gagliardi, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.a.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit 2 wall signs for tenant in multitenant building, 24 East Main Street, Parcel 2190024, in a CS Zone

App. #4416 - 
Proposed Amendment of Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to Wind Regulations.

All interested persons may appear and be heard and written communications will be received.  Applications are available for inspection in the department of Planning and Community Development at the Avon Town Hall.  Dated at Avon this 23rd day of February, 2009

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Duane Starr, Chairman

Henry Frey, Vice‑Chairman and Secretary

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon will hold a public hearing on Tuesday, March 10, 2009, at 7:30 p.m. at the Avon Town Hall, 60 West Main Street, on the following:

Apps. #4417, #4418, #4419 -  Adoption of the Municipal Code Corporation’s version of the Town of Avon’s Zoning, Subdivision, and Aquifer Protection Regulations, as codified and updated through February 9, 2009.  This action would not be expected or intended to make any substantive changes in the regulations.  Rather, it would be intended only to reconcile any differences that may exist between the Town’s Regulations as currently available in hard-copy form and the Municipal Code Corporation’s version, which would be adopted solely to facilitate public access to the regulations.

At this hearing, interested persons may be heard and written communications received. Copies of the Municipal Code Corporation’s version of the regulations are available in the Department of Planning and Community Development and the Town Clerk’s office.  Dated at Avon this 23rd day of February, 2009.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Duane Starr, Chairman

Henry Frey, Vice‑Chairman and Secretary

